TRANSITION BLACK ISLE
BIKE HIRES 2018

2017 experience
We haven’t yet got all the information back from the 2017 season, but hires by the Fortrose Bay Campsite were £485, down from £700 the previous year. We don’t yet have the sales figures from the Rosemarkie Beach Café.

Rachel from the campsite didn’t offer any thoughts about why the rentals were down this year, but did say that the campsite has been a lot busier, and they couldn’t keep customers waiting whilst they sorted out bikes – particularly difficult for them as there’s normally only one of them on duty. It seemed to me last year that hires were good during spells of dry sunny weather – which we haven’t really had this year, so maybe that’s an issue. Rachel also thought that the terrain around Fortrose may not be all that suitable for most casual cyclists – the only flat ground being along the coast.
Rationale for continuing the hire business
The reasons for TBI getting involved in the bike hire business were:

· To generate a revenue stream to fund other activities;

· To help promote the Black Isle as a destination for low-impact tourism.

Broadly speaking we probably broke even on bike hires last year, and maybe made a small profit this year (because we cut out insurance and accountancy costs by switching to TBI) – the business may generate a very modest income, but it certainly won’t pay for replacement bikes in due course.

I doubt we are making much difference to visitors’ carbon footprint - £485 represents about 50 half-day hires, so assuming an average of 2 bikes/ hire, maybe 25 cars which would otherwise have been used. Obviously there’s the café as well, but it still doesn’t amount to a great deal. On the other hand, maybe it encourages folk to think a bit more about cycling in the future – we don’t know the answer to that one.

So, to my mind there’s a question about whether it’s something we want to continue with.

Options for 2018 – assuming the same business model
Before learning that the campsite didn’t want to continue next year I had wondered about switching some of the bikes to the Charleston campsite, as the Fortrose Campsite and Rosemarkie Café are very close together. I’d actually thought it would be best to drop the café, as they are quite difficult to deal with! One other option would be Black Isle Yurts, as they are closer to Learnie, and although it’s still hilly around there, at least folk aren’t starting from sea level. On the other hand, they won’t have as many customers as the campsites.
One advantage of having the two outlets close together was that it made it easier to arrange maintenance, but we could probably cope with that – possibly at slightly higher cost, and (ironically!) with more car miles driven my whoever does the maintenance.
If we do continue bike hires, we’ll need to re-visit some of the marketing material – both swing boards, bike stickers and banners all refer to both the café and the campsite so will need to be replaced. There’s also quite a lot of work in sorting out new management agreements.

If we call it a day, I think it’ll be easy to sell the bikes. That may go against the spirit of the Coastal Communities Fund grant, but I suppose the worst that might happen is they could ask for the proceeds.

Questions
It may be premature to ask these questions before we have all the finances settled off, but we are going to need to think about whether to put energy and money into getting another hire outlet. If so, we need to look again at our business model. If we carry on as at present, we need volunteers to sort out:
· The legal/ commercial agreement with the outlet;

· Storage arrangements for the bikes out of season;

· Training for staff at the outlet;

· Marketing support (stickers/ banners/ swing boards);

· Liaison with maintenance person/ people.

Alternatively we could just rent the bikes to the outlet at a peppercorn rent, drop the Black Isle Bicycles brand and let the outlet(s) manage as best they can.
Previous email exchange

From: Martin Sherring <martin@pennyandmartin.co.uk>
To: 'TBI Admin' <admin@transitionblackisle.org>
Cc: 'Carolyn Gethin, NessNumbers' <carolyn@nessnumbers.co.uk>
Sent: 12/10/2017 11:46:32
Subject: FW: Fortrose Bay Campsite



Rachel phoned to talk this over before she sent the e-mail. They did quite a lot fewer hires this year than last, which is disappointing, and the campsite is busier, which means they don’t have so much time to handle the bikes, and they are short of storage. We’re going to need to get the bikes back before the end of the month (not sure where to, but Lizbeth was prepared to store the trailer, so I guess bikes will probably be OK there) and think about what to do next year. I’ll get Jim to do an end-of-season service of the bikes before they get moved (somehow!).

 I have some ideas about next year, will put something together for the next admin meeting.

 Martin

From: Rachel Brown [mailto:fortrosebaycampsite@gmail.com] 
Sent: 12 October 2017 11:15
To: Martin Sherring
Subject: Fortrose Bay Campsite

Hi Martin, I've trans £485.00 via a bacs trans into the Black Isle Bikes bank account . That's £100.00 left over from last years rentals and £385 made this year. 
I'd like to thank you for giving us the opportunity to hire out the bikes and in turn advertise our campsite. After careful consideration, we feel it's not possible for us to continue this service. 
Thanks again, Rachel and Mike 
